Kendal and District Table Tennis League

Minutes of AGM – 7.30 pm 6 June 2024, Natland Village Hall 

	
Present – Peter Leahy (PL) (Chair), Mick Taylor (MT) (Sec), Tony March (TM), Norman Philbey (NP), Andrew Hudson (AH), Bob Gale (BG), Seamus Hanna (SH), Keith Mallinson (KM), Margaret Wardle (MWard),Jeff Pimblett (JP), James Goodall (JG).

Apologies – John Wood (JW), Martin Wakelin (MWake), Bryan Rhodes (BR), Chris Knowles (CK), Mike Sunderland (MS), Phil Swift (PS), Matt O’Flynn (MO), Roger Pimblett (RP), Ursie Gehrke (UG).
.
1. Minutes of Previous AGM, 3 May 2023
· Taken as read and accepted as a true record.
1. Matters arising
· Whether to charge league fees per team or per player?  TM thought there were pluses and minuses in changing the present system, so recommended no change.  This was agreed.
· Some postponements are still not being played in a timely manner.  MT to remind teams of the rules again at start of next season.
1. Not Used
4. Chairman’s Report (Peter Leahy)
· See attached report.  

5. Treasurer’s Report (Tony March)
· See attached report and Income and Expenditure Sheet. 
· In view of the healthy financial position, TM recommended leaving League Fees unchanged.  This was agreed.

6. Secretary’s Report (Mick Taylor)
· This season we had 10 teams in Div 1 (playing each other twice), and 6 teams in Div 2 (playing each other 4 times).  This was the same total number of teams as the 2022-23 season.  We had 66 registered League players (64 last year) plus 26 juniors registered in the Junior League.
· The Divisional Shield competition was played like normal League fixtures, ie in the evening on/at the home team home night and home venue, rather than at a single venue on a Sunday.  It was agreed this worked well and should be repeated next season.  Finals were played at Crook on 20 Dec 2023 and their hospitality much appreciated.  In Div 1, Burton B beat Natland D.  In Div 2, Grayrigg beat Natland E.
· The KO Cup Final was held at Burton on 6 May 2024.  Burton C beat Natland C.  This was followed by the League presentation of certificates and trophies.

7. Welfare Officer’s report (Mick Taylor)
· MT is the League Welfare Officer and can help on Welfare matters.  He is the person to contact if anyone (parent or child) has any Safeguarding concerns. He also keeps a register of coaches and Club Welfare Officers and will be contacting clubs soon to update those records and offer advice on training etc.  
· It is essential for all coaches to have a DBS check every 3 years and likewise Safeguarding training updates every 3 years.
· There is a free Safeguarding Course available on line through TTE.  All players and parents are recommended to do this course.  This has already been publicised, but MT will send out details again, and see this link. https://www.highspeedtraining.co.uk/courses/safeguarding/safeguarding-in-sport/
· There has been one possible safeguarding issue this year and PL will discuss with TM. 

8. Match and Membership Secretary’s Report 
· Martin was not present, but has indicated that there is nothing to report.

9. Junior Development Coordinator’s Report (Seamus Hanna)
· See attached report.
· Trophies were discussed.  The present medallions are OK but it was agreed to vary the medal style and/or ribbons for the different events.

10. ESTTA Report
· Matt O’Flynn was not present, but see SH’s report (Item 9 above).
· NP was disappointed that local Cumbria Schools competitions had very few entrants.  Furthermore, local winners travelled large distances to regional finals, only to find very few other teams competing.
  
11. Lancs and Cheshire Veterans League (John Wood)
· John Wood was not present but submitted his written report as follows:
· Kendal entered one team, selected from 7 players from Burton, Natland and Crook. 
· The team played in the first division.  We played 4 matches and were awarded winning points in a 5th unplayed match.  Wirral withdrew part way through the season.
· The Manchester match was a good draw, the same as last season.  Some of our losses in the other matches were very hard fought, but we had very good opponents.
· Thanks to our squad, and we live to fight another day!
· John would like to retire from his role as LCVL Organiser, after 23 years in post.  MT to ask around for a replacement.  All expressed their thanks to John for this service.

12. Tournament Report (Phil Swift).  2025 Tournament Venue.
· See attached report and also Junior Development Report (Item 9 above).
· The date and venue for next year’s tournament was discussed.  Kirkby Stephen Club has offered KS School on 9 March 2025, at a cost of £120 for the day, considerably cheaper than Dallam (£261).  Advantages: 12 good tables (only 11 now at Dallam), refreshments, good hospitality from KS Club and a chance to help KS feel included in the KDTTL family.  Disadvantage:  travelling distance and possibility of losing some players because of that.  Agreed to hold the Tournament at KS next season, date as above.  MT to confirm with Mike Sunderland.

13. Web Site Report (Chris Knowles)
· Chris was not present, but reported as follows by email.
· Nothing new to report, but thankyou to Tony March for suggesting earlier in the year some restructuring of the site to make it more logical to navigate.  Constructive suggestions and articles to promote the League/table tennis always welcome.
· Thankyou also to Martin Wakelin for yet again doing a seamless job maintaining fixtures and results.
· Some team captain’s contact information is not appearing on the website.  MT to ask if Chris Knowles could chase those with missing information.


14. Proposed Rule Change No 1
· The following new rule 9.2 (iii) was proposed by TM and seconded by BR.
·  9.2 (iii)  Players are eligible to play in the K&DTTL if they are members of Table Tennis England and are registered to play within 4 weeks of the start of the season. The integrity of the League and the spirit of fair competition is always paramount. Therefore, visiting players cannot, for example, be registered for only one or two games or very short periods of time or for particular matches critical to promotion or relegation issues. Each case will be taken on its merits. Therefore, any club wishing to register a player after the 4 weeks has elapsed must submit a formal email application/justification to the Match/Membership Secretary who will make the initial decision. If the club concerned is not happy with that decision, an appeal can be lodged within 7 days of that decision. The Match/Membership Secretary will then circulate the application to the members of the Management Committee who will make the final decision. Approval of such an application will require an absolute majority of those eligible to vote. This means that with for example 13 members eligible to vote, at least 7 must vote in favour. If the application is successful, the individual registration fee payable for the new player will be pro rata to the number of matches still remaining in the season for the team for which the new player is registered but subject to a minimum of 30% of the fee for the season.
· TM explained that this new rule is designed to help prevent the use of “ringers” distorting important League matches. 
· The rule was agreed unanimously. 
· The sentence in Rule 8.3 “Players joining the League after 31 January shall pay half fees” is now superseded by the above new rule and will be deleted. 

15. Proposed Rule Change No 2
· The following rule change was proposed by MT and seconded by TM.  Delete the current Rule 15,2,3 and insert  
· 15.2.3  Any unplayed matches will be referred to the Management Committee, who shall then decide on any fines and/or points to be deducted. No team is authorised to concede any match. If it is genuinely not possible to re-arrange the match or put out 2 person teams and the outcome would materially affect promotion and relegation issues, or in deciding the top two places in Division 1, the Committee shall have the power to allocate the points as it sees fit.
·  MT and TM explained this was to prevent the conceding of matches if at all possible.  If in an exceptional situation a match is conceded, the circumstances under which the Management Committee can allocate points has been expanded to include matches that might affect the top two places in Div 1.
· This was debated, a vote taken, and agreed by a large majority.

16. Top of the Averages Award or Trophy
· It was agreed to introduce annual awards/trophies for “top of the averages” in each Division, and that there should be a minimum qualification of playing 66% of possible games.  This percentage to be kept under review.
· The Management Committee will decide on appropriate trophies, possibly re designating the Dave Stranwick Trophy (currently for doubles) for this purpose.
17. Lower Holker Project
· PL outlined the plans Natland and Oxenholme TTC have to set up a satellite club at Lower Holker Village Hall, Cark in Cartmel.  NOTTC have outgrown the capacity of Natland VH so this will allow expansion, more coaching time and more table time for those who desire that.  (NOTTC will continue to use Natland VH as their principal venue).  It also expands the league footprint into a new geographical area, with the potential to attract new players to the League.
· The advantage of setting up as a satellite of NOTTC is that Natland’s existing structures (bank account, constitution, committee etc) can be used to support the application for grants.
· The cost of setting up this new club with 6 high quality tables, barriers, bats, nets, upgraded lighting etc, plus some initial coaching sessions and hire charges, is around £16,000.  
· So far grants have been promised from Active Cumbria (£4598) and Sport England (£4750).  The Sport England grant is conditional on matching their amount with money raised by us.  If we fail to raise that amount, then the Sport England grant is withdrawn entirely, so it is important that this target is met.
· Help is also being sought from individual members of the League, from the League itself, from Parish Councils and from local businesses.  PL is taking advice from a small company in Flookburgh on how best to raise money through crowd funding.
· TM expressed full support and suggested a grant of £1000 from the League.  A reasonable condition of this grant could be that in the event of the new club failing, then tables or equipment purchased with the money could become the property of the League.  
· There was good support for the project from those present and the meeting agreed to this £1000 grant, subject to the condition above.

18. [bookmark: _GoBack]Election of Officers
The following were elected unopposed: 
· President:  Bob Gale.   Vice Presidents:  Charles Usher and Jeff Pimblett.
· Chairman:  Peter Leahy
· Treasurer:  Tony March
· General Secretary:  Mick Taylor
· Welfare Officer:  Mick Taylor
· Match and Membership Secretary:  Martin Wakelin
· Junior Development Coordinator: Seamus Hanna.
· Press and Publicity Officer:  Vacant.  (Important role.  PL to seek a volunteer.) 
· ESTTA Officer:  Matt O’Flynn
· Tournament Officer :  Team effort, lead by Phil Swift
· Divisional Shield Organiser:  Not required.
· Webmaster:  Chris Knowles
· Trophy Officer:  Tony March
· Lancs and Cheshire Vets League Organiser:  Vacant.  (MT to seek volunteer)

19. Dates for Next season
· Mick will issue a provisional calendar asap.


	The meeting ended at 22.30.

	Attachments:  Chairman’s Report, Treasurer’s Report, 2023-24 Accounts, Junior Development Coordinator’s Report, Tournament Report.

Distribution:  All League Members, by email
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Chairman’s Report for the League AGM on 6th June 2024

The League has had a positive year and I would highlight a few things that have been happening:
In July we held our first “coaching for coaches” session attended by a number of our own club coaches but also with representatives from Barrow and Whitehaven. This was received very positively by those attending and we will repeat for the 24/25 season
In September I led a pre season umpiring workshop which was also well received and is sensible to repeat this year. I am pleased to report that Archie Catnach has also qualified as an umpire. I would encourage others to take the qualification to help raise the bar of the League’s collective knowledge of our sport.
February saw a very successful Crook veterans' tournament again and our League tournament at Dallam in March ran smoothly despite a missing table. Once again, having the juniors running in the afternoon injected great energy into the day.
In April a group of 10 of our players attended one of the banded tournaments at Ellesmere Port. Well done to all participants: ArchieCatnach/ Gary Deakin  (Band 4), Theo Spring (Band 5) , Peter Leahy/ Phil Swift  (Band 7) Liam Pinder/George Mason (Band 8) Matt Batstone (Band 9), Rob Batstone  and Thomas Marshall ( Band 10) Archie was the only one of us to win a prize as runner up in Band 4. Well Done! I mention this to highlight  a great way to experience tournaments with a guarantee of lots of matches in the day.
Our Clubs have consistently delivered junior coaching at Burton, Kirkby Stephen, Milnthorpe, Natland and Slyne during the season and beyond. By working together they have facilitated players and parents being able to pick and mix where they train to accommodate busy schedules and work commitments and to support our juniors getting more table time.
 The number of coaches and helpers has increased and it is great that Paul Hines and Tony March have recently qualified as Licensed coaches. If you are interested in coaching please do give it a try.
Coaching is the “beating heart” of grass roots sport. The more coaches we have, the more sessions we can provide  and the more durable our offering becomes. It is key to expanding player numbers of all age groups and to player development. I would like to thank our club coaches for their fantastic work: Seamus Hanna, Paul Hines, Tony March, Norman Philby, Martin Wakelin. Also thanks to Dan and Beth O’Connell who have shown great commitment to supporting our local table tennis community and have willingly coached any player of any standard and shared their knowledge with our coaches.

The senior Leagues ran successfully again this year and congratulations to Burton A for winning Div 1 and Burton D winning Div 2.
Once again player numbers were tight, particularly in Div 1 where 14 of the 90 matches were played with a team fielding only 2 players or not fielding a team at all. I think at the beginning of the season we favoured trying to field as many teams as possible and lacked squad depth to accommodate player injuries and unforeseen absences. Something to think about at the beginning of next season.

The Junior League ran in two divisions in both the Autumn and Spring. The workload to run the junior league is significant, involves a lot of attention to detail and great patience. Norman, Martin, Margaret, Tony and Paul have all been heavily involved and Seamus has done an amazing job as overall co-ordinator, managing the communication with parents as well as attending every match night.
The TTE Local Organising Group  for the North West had its first meeting by Zoom last week. I will circulate a report. The NW region stretches from “Crewe to Whitehaven”.
Key points that came from the meeting: how do we give our juniors more table time, we need more tournaments in the North West, there are a lot of clubs with retired females who are playing social table tennis how can we support that. A positive start for the LOG.
Finally thank you to all our clubs and their officers supporting the League and to our League Management Committee for their work during the season. Particularly thanks to Martin, Mick, Tony who as well as Seamus bear the brunt of the work.

Peter Leahy
6.6.2024

KDTTL – Treasurer’s Report – June 4th, 2024
· The financial outcome for the year was again much better than expected and very similar to last year. We generated a surplus of £199.13, compared with £218.67 last year and a budgeted deficit of £620. There are a number of reasons why the outcome was so much better than budgeted:

· 66 players competed in the Senior League and 26 in the Junior League, up from 64 and 24 respectively.  In consequence, fees were up by 6%, contributing an additional £86.
· The main reason, however, was that expenditure was much lower than expected:

· We spent £518.07 on junior development, £232 below budget.
· The budgeted subsidy of £150 for female coaching was not utilised.
· Despite the investment in new equipment for Dallam, League expenses were £277 below budget, mainly due to not having to purchase TT balls and sales of existing stock to clubs.
· The contingency of £57.75 was not required.

· As a result, we start the new year with net assets of £4095.67, as at the end of April.

· Looking forward to next year:

· Given the continuing strength of our financial position, I see no need to change the fees, especially in light of the cost of living crisis, which is still far from over.
· I can’t see any reason why the junior development budget shouldn’t be the same as this season. It is clearly working, the numbers in both junior and senior leagues continue to rise and the junior league fees covered 85% of the cost of junior development. 
· The League doesn’t really need my sponsorship of the KO Cup so I am of a mind to put this into the crowd-funding project for the new Lower Holker club.

Tony March – 4.6.24






Kendal & District Table Tennis League: Junior Development Coordinator’s Report, September 2023 – June 2024

The junior section of the league is thriving with 58 juniors involved.

Coaching for juniors is currently available at:

Burton-in-Kendal: 8 juniors - coaching delivered by Martin Wakelin and Tony March each Thursday 5.15-6.15pm and four of these played in the Junior League Division 2 for the first time this spring.

Kirkby Stephen: 12 juniors - coaching delivered by Mike Sunderland each Thursday 6.30-7.30pm. Mike also organises combined juniors coaching/mini-tournaments in school holidays. 

Milnthorpe, Dallam Sports Club: 14 juniors - coaching delivered by Norman Philbey - Mondays 3.30-4.30pm up to 8 juniors (3 x year 5; 4 x year 6; 1 year 7) assisted by Peter Leahy; Wednesdays 3.30-4.30pm 6  x year 5; Milnthorpe Primary School: 2.00-3.15pm (private session with half the school rotating each week).

Natland & Oxenholme: 14 juniors (2 x U11; 6 x U13; 6 x U16) - coaching delivered by Peter Leahy and Seamus Hanna each Tuesday, with two sessions (juniors & adults open session) 5-6.00pm and 6-7.30pm and juniors also attend Tuesday club night practice from 7.30-9.30pm. Saturday coaching sessions with Dan and Beth O’Connell and Peter Leahy attended by juniors from Natland, Milnthorpe and St Luke’s. Summer school holidays coaching again planned for Natland in August 2024.

St Luke’s, Slyne-with-Hest: 10 juniors - coaching delivered by Martin Wakelin, Tony March and Paul Hines each Monday 5.15-6.15pm.

A significant improvement in the high standard of play in the Junior League South, the KDTTL Annual Tournament and also by juniors progressing to play in two adult leagues is undoubtedly due to this coaching and development. The success of this is down to the dedication and hard work of all involved, and all would agree that it is a very rewarding experience and tribute is due to the postive attitude, commitment, skill, application and excellent behaviour of the juniors with the brilliant support of their parents/carers. The friendly, welcoming and family-orientated approach of the clubs involved and setting and maintaining high standards of sportsmanship are also key factors.

1. Junior League South
1.1 Winter League
26 players aged 8-16 from Dallam Sports Club, Natland & Oxenholme and St Luke’s Slyne-with-Hest played in the winter league from September – December 2023.

Division 1: Comprising seven two-player teams playing each other twice. Natland fielded four teams and St Luke’s three.

After a closely fought contest, finally determined in the last doubles match, Euan and Liam from Natland won by three points (104-103) over Max and Isaac from St Luke’s. There were notable individual and collective performances from other teams and individuals, with many close matches across the league season.

Division 2: Comprising four teams - of which five of the juniors were playing in a league for the very first time. Chim, Niall and Will from Dallam won by four points (48-44) over Ronja & Abi from Natland, and again the title was decided in the last fixture. 

1.2 Spring League
Division 1: Nine teams - four from St Luke’s and five from Natland played between 20 February – 16 April 2024 in five fixtures at St Luke’s and Natland with 16 matches in total. 

Winners and runners-up medals for the winter league were presented at the start of the first fixture by Tony March. He also praised those involved in the organisation of the league and thanked parents for their continued support and the players for their match performances and impeccable behaviour in the winter league.

Euan and Liam (NatBats from Natland) won the spring league by nine points with Isaac and Max (Slyne Smashers from St Luke’s) once again second, and again this went to the last fixture. 

Winners and runners-up medals were presented and Liam was voted Player of the Spring Season with an impressive 93.75% win average (15 out of 16).  Thomas from St Luke’s was the Most Improved Player of the Season. Congratulations to all the medal winners and to all the teams from the KDTTL, especially those playing in Division 1 for the first time.

Division 2: Six players in three teams (one each from Burton, Dallam and St Luke’s) played round-robin fixtures at each of the three venues on 5, 19 and 28 March 2024. All players were beginners and showed real progress across this very short season.

Edgar and Harry (St Luke’s Swallows) won the league by 14 points (54-40) from Benjamin and Charlie (Milnthorpe Magic) and were presented with their winners and runners-up medals. Edgar with a 100% win average was awarded the Player of the Season. With only 6 matches in this Division, there was no Most Improved Player category awarded. 

Thanks are due to Martin Wakelin, Margaret Wardle, Neil Davies, Norman Philbey, Paul Hines, Peter Leahy and Tony March for setting up equipment and overseeing the matches and to parents/carers for their invaluable support umpiring doubles matches and with scoring, etc. 

2. KDTTL Annual Tournament
This year’s junior tournament was an enormous success with 30 entrants in the singles – 8 each in the U11’s and  U11B’s (for newcomers to table tennis) and U13’s and 6 in the U16’s. The doubles attracted 13 pairs (6 in U11; 4 in U13; 3 in U16).

Thanks to Phil Swift for dedicating seven tables in the afternoon for the juniors and Peter Leahy for transporting his own table to and from home. Without both these kind offfers, the tournament could not have been completed within the allocated time slot or been as successful.

Thanks are due to Mick Taylor for administration of entries for the juniors event. Mike Sunderland, Norman Philbey, Seamus Hanna and Tony March were responsible for overseeing play in the age categories, ably assisted by Anna Parkinson in recording the scores. Juniors scored/umpired the matches extremely capably and Peter Leahy presented the perpetual trophies and medals to winners and runners-up in each of the categories.

Winners and runners-up (also on the 365 website) were as follows:

Singles
U11 - Winner: Jacob Dennison; Runner-up: Edgar Kotter

U11B - Winner: Charlie White; Runner-up: (Joint) Juliette Cormack and Benjamin Kellett

U13 - Winner: George Mason; Runner-up: Jude Gaskell

U16 - Winner: Liam Pinder; Runner-up: Euan Goodall

Doubles
U11 - Winners: Abigail Cooper and Jacob Dennison; Runners-up: Toby Flight and Mussie Lancaster

U13 - Winners: George Mason and Blue Walton; Runners-up: Anna Gaskell and Josiah Gaskell

U16 - Winners: Euan Goodall and Liam Pinder; Runners-up: Mabel Turner and Thomas Marshall

3. KDTTL and Lancaster & Morecambe Adult Leagues – Juniors Progression
Six juniors (four Natland, two St Luke’s) have progressed to playing in the adult KDTTL Division 2 and Lancaster and Morecambe Championship 2 leagues. Natland juniors averaged a 31-39% win rate and St Luke’s juniors averaged 40% and 14% win rates -  very encouraging in their first season playing in adult leagues. 

4. Juniors at Other Competitions
4.1 Cumbria Schools Table Tennis Association (CSTTA)
A number of our juniors entered and were successful in this year’s annual competition both in the school teams and as individuals with some reaching the National Finals in Wolverhampton. 

4.2 National Cadet League 
A Natland team of Euan, George, Liam plus Thomas (St Luke’s and Natland member) rotating as a team of three players, competed in the NCL North West Division 2 for the first time this year under the guidance of Peter Leahy. Playing against some of the top juniors from large established clubs in the North West region was a new expereince and whilst finishing 4th out of 5 teams, it has opened up a new higher level competitive pathway for juniors and improved their overall match play.

6. SLDC Trophy Winner 2024
The KDTTL Junior League South Management Team are delighted that Norman Philbey was the worthy recipient of this year’s SLDC trophy (the 3rd time he has won this). His unstinting contribution to juniors table tennis over a very long period of time include coaching at Milnthorpe, assisting entrants from Milnthorpe prepare for and participate in the CSTTA annual competitions, Junior League South involvement and helping organise the KDTTL Juniors Annual Tournament. All of this involves enormous commitment, dedication and unselfishly giving of his time. It is a pleasure for us to work with Norman and his knowledge, experience and enthusiasm are invaluable.

Seamus Hanna
KDTTL Junior Development Coordinator

3rd June 2024






Kendal League Tournament Report  2023/24  from Phil Swift

This years annual tournament was played on the 24th of March 2024 at Dallam School. Earlier than usual and before the season had finished. This meant everyone was still involved with playing and there was no break / gap between League and Tournament. To my mind this makes sense and worked well.
   The entry was up on last year with a total of 29 players. Of these 24 were from the league and 5 were from associated groups.
   Play started at 9.30am with 6 groups of 4 playing separate  Division 1 and Division 2 Singles competitions. At 1.30pm we were joined in the Gym with young players who had a separate Junior Competition. This really added to the atmosphere in gym and it was buzzing. Of the 12 tables available the League used 5 and the juniors used 7.( just showing how many juniors had turned up) a real positive for the future of the league.
     Earlier a crisis was averted by Peter Leahy when the venue only provided 11 tables and Peter was able trailer in another from home.
   Peter then sacrificed playing in the Tournament and ran it from the organisers desk. I personally, if we cannot find non-players to run the tournament, would prefer to form a team of players to run the event who were still be able to take part. 
    Some of the events where played to a finish on the day but the majority were played up to the Finals. These were played at Finals Night held at Burton in the evening the following Wednesday where everyone was encouraged to come and support the players.
   Many thanks to all involved especially Peter Leahy and all who came to set up the Gym at Dallam on the Saturday afternoon.  Also those who enabled the Finals Night at Burton many thanks.




